EXECUTIVE BUDGET CONSULTATION TRADE UNION REPRESENTATIVES

WEDNESDAY 11 JANUARY 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Geddes (Chairman), Councillors Mitchelson and Firth



Trade Union Representatives – Mr K Dovaston, Mr C Lexa,       



Ms F Mitchell (UNISON), Mr G Caig (GMB)

ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:


Maggie Mooney – Town Clerk & Chief Executive, Angela Brown – Director of Corporate Services, David Williams – Head of Members Support & Employee Services

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Apologies for absence were received from Mr A Westnidge (AMICUS).

CONSULTATION ON THE DRAFT BUDGET PROPOSALS 2006/07

Councillor Mitchelson presented the Executive’s draft Budget Proposals for 2006/07, a copy of Minute EX 264/05 which set out the Executive Draft Budget Proposals for 2006/7 had been circulated. 

He informed the meeting that the Council were faced with a number of spending pressures including increased Insurance Premiums, increased cost of Concessionary Fares together with a shortfall in income projections.  The Executive were however seeking to set a balanced budget without reducing front line services and had highlighted over £900,000 of efficiency savings. He added that the Council had agreed two priority areas of Cleaner Greener Safer and Learning City together with ongoing work on Carlisle Renaissance and the Council would work towards integrating the Budget with those priorities.  

Ms Mitchell highlighted the position with regards to Concessionary Fares and questioned whether that formed part of the Council’s priorities.  Maggie Mooney commented that the Concessionary Fares scheme would be included in the Council’s Greener and Safer priorities but none the less the scheme was part of a national agenda and the City Council was required to participate in the scheme but also wished to provide the best scheme it could for Pensioners in the city.  Councillor Mitchelson added that Carlisle had prior to the introduction of the Governments Scheme operated the best Concessionary Travel Scheme in the North West of England and if the Council adopted the Government Scheme relating to free transport for Pensioners off peak it would, in effect, be a major reduction in the level of concession available for Pensioners in the City.  He added that Carlisle had however lost out badly in the way in which the Scheme had been arranged and funded whereas other authorities within the County had done well.  He further added that the City Council would, at it’s meeting on 17 January 2006, discuss further the proposals with regard to Concessionary Travel and it may be that the Council would allocate further funding to enhance the Scheme.  In response to further questions Mrs Brown informed the meeting of the way in which the funding formula was worked out and the position with regards to both the Council and Stagecoach.  Councillor Mitchelson added that it would have been preferable if a Countywide Scheme had been agreed however, the Scheme was now receiving a deal of press coverage and there was a number of Council’s in the North East who were lobbying the Government with regards to the funding of the Scheme which could result in changes in the scheme in future years.  Ms Mitchell added that there was not an issue with regards to Concessionary Travel for Pensioners but she was surprised at the significant cost of the scheme to the Council.  Councillor Mitchelson added that there was a substantial cost to the City Council in operating this Scheme and any response from UNISON to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister with regards to this matter would be helpful.

Mrs Brown then led the meeting through the various sections and schedules which set out the Budget position and commented that following the consultation period the Executive would give further consideration to their Budget prior to presenting their formal Budget to the meeting of the City Council on the 6 February 2006.  Mrs Brown commented that the draft Budget proposed a Council Tax increase of 3.5% but that would require additional contribution from reserves to support expenditure over the period 2006/7 to 2008/9.  She also commented on the revised Revenue Budget for 2005/06.  Mr Dovaston questioned the position with regard to the impact of the flood on the City Council’s Budget.  Mrs Brown commented that the net position was that the Council would spend £8 million pounds on works arising out of the flood and the Council would receive approximately £7 million back from different sources, mainly Insurance.  The Council have provided £1 million in January 2005 towards these works and she did not expect that the Council would spend more than that figure.  She added that the Budget Papers which had been circulated showed the net position but the details were contained in the Council’s Statement of Accounts which could be provided if required.

Mrs Brown set out the overall position on the Council’s Revenue Budget of £16,334,000 in 2006/07 and she highlighted the proposed Budget reductions which would result in efficiencies/savings of £975,000.  She added that whilst individually many of the sums were quite small this was a significant sum and would represent a real challenge to the Council and Manager’s in delivering those expenditure reductions.  

Mr Lexa highlighted the saving of £20,000 in relation to Citizens Panel Research post and was informed that the post had already been deleted and the Citizens Panel work was being carried out in a different way.  

Mr Lexa also questioned the position with regard to the capitalisation of Software Licences and the resultant saving of £240,000.  Mrs Brown indicated that the rules with regards to the capitalisation of Software Licences had changed and the Council could now fund the Software Licences from capital as opposed to revenue and that it was the same level of funding but it was being paid out of capital as opposed to revenue.

Mr Lexa also commented on the saving of £40,000 in respect of flexible working, he was informed that the savings had already been achieved in Commercial and Technical Services and Mr Caig indicated that he had been involved in those discussions which related to reduction in the levels of Agency Staff.

Mr Dovaston noted the saving in relation to commercial rent reviews, Mrs Brown indicated that the Council undertook a rolling programme of rent reviews but rents had to be set on a commercial basis and it was incumbent on the Council to secure the best rents for properties.  Maggie Mooney added that a meeting of the large Employer’s Affinity Group had also been made aware of the impact of the proposals.  Councillor Firth added that whilst £200,000 might seem a sizeable sum the meeting also had to bear in mind the number of industrial sites and properties owned by the City Council.

Mr Lexa noted the saving of £19,000 in respect of reduced Benefits Admin costs and questioned whether the saving was a member of staff.  Maggie Mooney informed the meeting that the saving had been offered up by the Business Unit and whilst there may be some re-organisation it was not a post which had been made redundant.

Mr Lexa also highlighted the saving on the Grounds Contract.  Mrs Brown indicated that the savings had already been achieved by the rationalisation of the Grounds Contract which included area team working.  Mr Lexa also added that he understood that the CHA Contract on Grass Cutting was currently out to tender and he highlighted the possible implications for City Council staff.  Mrs Brown responded that the Council were aware of the position with regards to the tender for the CHA Grass Cutting Contract she added that if the Council were not successful in retaining the Grass Cutting Contract then the staff involved would transfer although the Council would need to accommodate the overhead costs.

Mrs Brown highlighted the spending pressures on the Council including increased Insurance Premiums, increased cost of Concessionary Fares and projected shortfall in incomes from Fees and Charges.

Mr Lexa asked the reasons for the projected shortfall in income from Fees and Charges.  Councillor Mitchelson indicated that based on usage in the current year the Council were projecting a shortfall in income in respect of Fees and Charges for Car Parking, Planning Fees, Bereavement Charges etc. he added however that if there was an upturn in the number of applications received or the usage of the Crematorium then the estimates would be amended.  He added that one of the reasons for the estimate of a shortfall in Bereavement Charges was the opening of a new Crematorium in Dumfries.  

Mr Lexa asked for an explanation of the £189,000 non-recurring spending in respect of Pay and Workforce Strategy in 2006/07.  Mr Williams commented that it was funding for staff release in respect of taking forward the Job Evaluation project, paying for Job Analysts etc.  He added that this additional funding had not been taken account in the original proposals.

Mrs Brown then summarised the net budget requirement for Council Tax purposes which amounted to £16,552,000 in 2006/7. Mrs Brown also identified non-recurring revenue commitments which had been approved in earlier years which included funding for the Carlisle Renaissance Team for the three year period.  She also set out the funding and Council Tax projections for the three years 2006/7 to 2008/9 and added that whilst the Council could achieve a balanced budget in 2006/7 there was still significant issues for the Council to address over the next two years.

With regards to the Capital Programme Mrs Brown identified the capital resources available to the Council and added that the bulk of the funding was generated from Capital Receipts including Right To Buy Receipts.  Mrs Brown drew attention to the funding in the Capital Programme in respect of the Housing Strategy, Waste Minimisation, Strategic Property purchases to assist with Carlisle Renaissance.

Mr Lexa noted that in addition to the £1 million funding for Strategic Property purchase there was Capital Funding £100,000 for Renaissance improvements.

Maggie Mooney told the meeting that the funding was to carry out public realm works to help lift areas of the City and demonstrate for the local community how some Renaissance improvements could be delivered fairly quickly.

Mr Dovaston sought further details with regard to the funding on Waste Minimisation.

Councillor Mitchelson informed the meeting that the Council was seeking to improve on the level of recycling which took place and reduce the level of waste being taken to landfill sites.  He set out some details of the Council’s proposals and added that should the Council fail to achieve its’ targets with regards to reduction in the level of landfill then the Council would be faced with sizeable penalties which would result in increases in Council Tax.

Mr Dovaston noted the position and commented that whilst the Council was spending money on providing additional facilities for recycling there should be a consequent saving in respect of the reduction of waste which was being taken to landfill.  Mrs Brown indicated that the figures reflected the net position.

Maggie Mooney added that the Council would provide a detailed response for Trades Union Representatives on the level of savings which resulted from increasing the amount of waste which was recycled thereby resulting in reduction in the tonnage which was taken to landfill.

Mrs Brown also set out the position with regard to the Council’s Useable Reserves and highlighted the projection that the level of reserves would be significantly lower in 2008/9.  She added that whilst the position with regard to reserves looked fairly healthy much of the funding was already earmarked for projects.  

In response to questions from Mr Dovaston regarding the Pension Reserve, Mrs Brown explained that the sum of £1 million had been allocated to take account of potential shortfall in the Pensions Fund.  However, corresponding savings had been achieved which meant that the Revenue Budget could meet that shortfall in future years.  She noted the comments that it would have been helpful if a note had been added at Schedule 10 to that effect.

Mr Lexa noted the reference throughout the document to the allocation of £1 million in respect of the Pay and Workforce Strategy together with the notes that this was an estimated impact and works were to continue during 2006/7 to find ways to contain the impact within available resources.  Mr Lexa thought, that bearing in mind experiences of other Councils, the suggestion that the Pay and Workforce Strategy could be funded from existing resources was unrealistic.

Mr Dovaston added that Chester City Council had set aside £4 million to cover the cost of the process and that the reality was that it was likely to cost the City Council £1 million and that funding should be set aside to deal with the Pay and Workforce Strategy.  Mr Dovaston was anxious that the Council were not given the wrong impression but should be clear that there would be a cost arising from the Job Evaluation exercise and whilst £1 million would be a useful step forward there would be a revenue cost involved. Mr Dovaston asked where the Council would find £1 million from within existing resources and felt that the Council should be clearly informed that the Job Evaluation process was likely to have a substantial cost with funding set aside.

Maggie Mooney commented that the Council’s starting position was that Managers would need to look at how the proposals could be funded from existing budgets and Mrs Brown added that whether the proposals cost more or not it would be a matter for the Council to identify the funding from within available resources.

Councillor Mitchelson added that the Executive realised that there would be a cost in the Job Evaluation Project but the Council had to look at the overall Budget balance and would need to identify the funding from within the overall resources of the Council. He agreed to look at the wording of the document to see if he could clarify the position with regard to the cost and funding of the Job Evaluation.

(Meeting ended at 11.06 AM)
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